# U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

Staff Research Report



July 26, 2017

## China's Response to U.S.-South Korean Missile Defense System Deployment and its Implications

Ethan Meick, Policy Analyst, Security and Foreign Affairs and

Nargiza Salidjanova, Senior Policy Analyst, Economics and Trade

Acknowledgments: The authors thank Balbina Hwang for her helpful review of an early draft. Her assistance does not imply any endorsement of this report's contents, and any errors should be attributed solely to the authors.

**Disclaimer:** This paper is the product of professional research performed by staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, and was prepared at the request of the Commission to support its deliberations. Posting of the report to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater public understanding of the issues addressed by the Commission in its ongoing assessment of U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 and Public Law 113-291. However, the public release of this document does not necessarily imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or conclusions expressed in this staff research report.

### **Table of Contents**

Executive Summary	3
Background	
What Is THAAD?	
The Deployment of THAAD	
China's Stated Concerns about THAAD	
China's Economic Coercion and Other Measures Directed against South Korea	
Implications for the United States and the Geopolitical Landscape in the Asia Pacific	
Appendix	10

#### **Executive Summary**

- In July 2016, the U.S. Department of Defense and South Korean Ministry of National Defense announced in a joint statement the alliance decision to deploy a U.S. Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) antimissile battery in South Korea to defend against the increasing North Korean missile threat. THAAD reached initial operating capability on May 2, 2017. The election of Democratic Party Chairman Moon Jae-in as South Korea's president on May 9, 2017 caused uncertainty with the deployment, given his promise to review the decision during the campaign. Shortly after taking office, President Moon suspended the installation of additional launchers necessary to reach full operational capability pending an environmental assessment of the deployment site (possibly lasting one to two years). As of the writing of this report, THAAD remains operational.
- Beijing perceives THAAD as mostly directed at China and as a regional security concern, according to its
  official statements. Chinese observers claim the THAAD deployment signals the expansion of the U.S.allied ballistic missile defense architecture in the Asia Pacific, weakens China's nuclear deterrent, and
  confirms longstanding fears of U.S. containment of China.
- Beijing has used economic coercion, among other tools, to try to compel Seoul to abandon the THAAD
  deployment. These levers used against South Korean businesses, groups, and individuals reflect a Chinese
  government pattern of adverse actions toward other countries it perceives as defying or undermining
  China's national security interests, although the Chinese economic coercion against South Korea is greater
  in scope and depth.
- China's forceful opposition to THAAD has significant implications for the United States and the geopolitical landscape in the Asia Pacific. These implications include: China's potential use of economic coercion against other countries during future disputes; the potential use of Chinese countermeasures to overcome the U.S.-led regional missile defense network; increased Chinese missile defense coordination with Russia; additional complications in coordinating U.S. policy toward North Korea with allies and partners in the Asia Pacific; and potential improvements in U.S.-South Korea-Japan cooperation.

#### **Background**

#### What Is THAAD?

THAAD is designed to intercept short- and medium-range ballistic missiles up to 200 kilometers (125 miles) away and up to 150 kilometers (93 miles) in altitude as they descend to their target, and is far superior to other land-based missile defense systems deployed in South Korea (Republic of Korea or ROK).\* A single THAAD battery usually consists of six to nine truck-mounted launchers, 48 to 72 interceptors, a fire control and communications unit, and an AN/TPY-2 X-band radar (see Appendix Figure 1). According to most estimates, THAAD's X-band radar has a range up to approximately 2,000 kilometers (1,243 miles) in "forward-based mode," which reaches most of the eastern half of China from the deployment site in the southeastern county of Seongju, North Gyeongsang Province, South Korea. (As discussed later, this feature drives much of China's stated opposition to the system's deployment.) Notably, however, operating THAAD in this mode disables the system's core capability: missile interception. Raytheon, the U.S. defense firm that manufactures the X-band radar, notes that using this mode

<sup>\*</sup> The only other THAAD deployment outside the continental United States is in Guam, where it was deployed on a temporary basis starting in 2013 and became a permanently stationed unit in 2016. Jonathan C. Stafford, "How to Build an Armadillo: Lessons Learned from the First Forward-Deployed THAAD Battery," *Military Review*, May–June 2017, 109. <a href="http://www.armyupress.army.mil/Portals/7/military-review/Archives/English/Online-Exclusive/Stafford.pdf">http://www.armyupress.army.mil/Portals/7/military-review/Archives/English/Online-Exclusive/Stafford.pdf</a>.

<sup>†</sup> U.S., South Korean, and Chinese analysts and media regularly use ranges for the X-band radar of 1,500–3,000 kilometers (2,414–4,828 miles) or greater. This disparity, according to several U.S. missile defense experts, is a result of varying assumptions regarding the radar's operating parameters and nature of the target. The official range of the radar is classified. Union of Concerned Scientists, "Shielded from Oversight: The Disastrous U.S. Approach to Strategic Missile Defense, Appendix 10: Sensors," July 2016, 9–10. http://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2016/07/Shielded-from-Oversight-appendix-10.pdf; George Lewis, "THAAD Radar Ranges," Mostly Missile Defense, July 17, 2016. https://mostlymissiledefense.com/2016/07/17/thaad-radar-ranges-july-17-2018/.

restricts tracking only to missiles in their ascent phase of flight. U.S. defense officials have said that the THAAD radar installed in South Korea will operate in "terminal mode," which, according to Raytheon, enables it to "detect, acquire, track, and discriminate ballistic missiles in their [decent] phase of flight." Using this mode limits the radar's range to approximately 600 kilometers (373 miles), which would cover a minimal amount of Chinese territory near the China-North Korea border and part of China's Shandong Province. According to the U.S. Department of Defense, it takes approximately eight hours to convert the system's radar from one mode to the other.

#### The Deployment of THAAD

Since 2014, the U.S. Department of Defense has considered deploying THAAD in South Korea, but until recently, Seoul has been reluctant to proceed with the system. South Korean officials raised concerns about the cost of hosting THAAD; uncertainty about THAAD's effectiveness against the North Korean threat; and South Korea's existing plan to develop an indigenous missile defense system. Seoul also may have been concerned that THAAD would contribute to the U.S.-allied regional ballistic missile defense network—which it seemed averse to join because of longstanding frictions with Japan—and, perhaps most importantly, may have been reluctant to antagonize China due to their close economic ties. 9

The increased security threat posed by continued North Korean missile development, however, changed Seoul's calculus on THAAD. Hours after North Korea's February 2016 satellite launch testing ballistic missile technology, South Korea said it would pursue formal talks with the United States about the system. <sup>10</sup> In July 2016, the U.S. Department of Defense and South Korean Ministry of National Defense announced in a joint statement the alliance decision to proceed with the deployment of a THAAD battery in South Korea by late 2017, at an estimated cost of \$1.6 billion.\* <sup>11</sup> In March 2017, the United States began delivery of the first major THAAD components, amid U.S. and South Korean defense officials' calls for an accelerated deployment schedule in response to increased North Korean missile launches and additional nuclear tests. <sup>12</sup> On April 26, U.S. Forces Korea began delivering major THAAD components to the deployment site and installing them, including the X-band radar, launchers, and interceptors. <sup>13</sup> A week later, U.S. Forces Korea announced that THAAD "is operational and has the ability to intercept North Korean missiles and defend the Republic of Korea." <sup>14</sup> As of the writing of this report, U.S. and South Korean officials have confirmed the THAAD battery is at initial operating capability with two launchers installed, in addition to the X-band radar and other equipment. <sup>15</sup>

Major changes in South Korean domestic politics have caused uncertainty with the deployment: the impeachment of President Park Gyun-hye, who led South Korea's efforts to adopt THAAD, and the victory of opposition candidate and Democratic Party Chairman Moon Jae-in in the May 9, 2017 runoff election to replace President Park. During the campaign, Mr. Moon emphasized the need for further transparency and oversight with the deployment, and his party largely opposed THAAD. <sup>16</sup> In late May, the Moon Administration launched an internal investigation into allegations that the South Korean Ministry of National Defense transferred four launchers to the deployment site without informing the administration. As a result, President Moon ordered the suspension of further THAAD component and equipment installations pending a full environmental assessment (while THAAD remains operational). South Korean media cited an unnamed South Korean official that said the assessment could take one to two years to complete, noting a similar review performed for the THAAD deployment in Guam, which lasted 23 months. <sup>17</sup>

#### **China's Stated Concerns about THAAD**

China has consistently expressed its strong opposition to THAAD since the initial February 2016 announcement of formal talks between South Korea and the United States. On the day of the announcement, Beijing summoned the

<sup>\*</sup> Under the Status of Forces Agreement between the United States and South Korea, the United States will fund the battery's deployment and maintenance costs and contribute the necessary operational forces, while South Korea will provide the necessary land and facilities. Kang Seung-woo, "Seongju Picked as Site for THAAD Battery," Korea Times, July 13, 2016. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2016/07/205\_209205.html; Jung Sung-ki, "South Korea Eyes THAAD despite China's Fear," Defense News, February 14, 2016. http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/show-daily/singapore-air-show/2016/02/14/south-korea-eyes-thaad-despite-chinas-fear/80067558/.

South Korean ambassador to China to formally protest the move. <sup>18</sup> Hours after the July 2016 decision to deploy THAAD, Beijing demarched the U.S. and South Korean ambassadors to China to lodge a formal protest and convey its strong disapproval. <sup>19</sup> Beijing has also undertaken an aggressive public campaign to denounce the deployment through official statements and state-run media. In the months since the decision to deploy the system was announced, Beijing's opposition to THAAD has been a consistent theme in official statements, as China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs alone has spoken out against it more than 50 times. <sup>20</sup> Beijing appeared to be intensifying its anti-THAAD campaign as the system moved closer to deployment, reflected in the uptick in foreign ministry remarks and heightened rhetoric of Chinese media commentary as well as rising economic retaliation against certain segments of South Korea's economy. <sup>21</sup> In addition to its own remarks, Chinese officials have issued multiple joint statements with their Russian counterparts expressing opposition to THAAD. <sup>22</sup>

Chinese officials, media commentaries, and experts have expressed concerns about THAAD and offered justifications why South Korea should cancel the plan to deploy the system. However, these arguments overlook or ignore important details about the missile defense system's technical capabilities and misrepresent the security dynamics in Northeast Asia.

Beijing's stated concerns about THAAD include the following:

THAAD's X-band radar weakens China's nuclear deterrence: In February 2016, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi said, "The coverage of the THAAD missile defense system in the ROK, especially the monitoring scope of the X-band radar, goes far beyond the defense need of the Korean Peninsula. It will reach deep into the hinterland of Asia, which will ... directly damage Chinese strategic security interests." Several Chinese missile defense experts argue that the radar could detect most Chinese missile tests in northeast China and strategic intercontinental ballistic missiles in the western part of the country targeted at the United States. According to Li Bin, a professor at China's Tsinghua University, the X-band radar allows the United States to detect the radar signature from the back of the warhead and could discern between a real Chinese warhead and a decoy, which would "[undermine] China's nuclear deterrent capability."

U.S. defense officials and analysts believe, however, that this concern is exaggerated. In July 2016, Pentagon spokesman and U.S. Navy Commander Gary Ross argued in an interview with South Korea's Yonhap News Agency that THAAD does not undermine China's strategic deterrent. 26 According to University of Maryland scholar Jaganath Sankaran and former director of the National Security Office at Los Alamos National Laboratory, Brian L. Fearey, because THAAD must be operated in terminal mode to intercept an incoming North Korean missile, its radar would be unable to detect Chinese missile launches from mainland China targeted at the United States (even considering the high-end range estimate for terminal mode radar: 800 kilometers [497 miles]).<sup>27</sup> Abraham Denmark, who served as Deputy Assistant Secretary for East Asia at the U.S. Department of Defense from 2015 to 2017, notes that Beijing refused numerous offers for briefings on the technical capabilities of the system, which Mr. Denmark assesses as suggesting China is already well aware of the radar's capabilities and limitations. <sup>28</sup> Moreover, U.S. defense experts point out that the United States' existing missile defense assets in East Asia obviate any new "threat" that X-band radar capabilities in South Korea would present to China: (1) the United States already has two X-band radars deployed in Japan, and another THAAD battery in Guam; (2) the United States and South Korea deploy ships equipped with Aegis ballistic missile defense systems in the region (these systems possess AN/SPY-1 radar with an estimated range of over 310 kilometers [192 miles]<sup>29</sup>); and (3) U.S. early warning satellites can be used to track Chinese missile launches.<sup>30</sup>

THAAD provides only minimal defense against North Korean missiles and therefore must be targeted at China: Chinese experts and media commentaries (as well as some in South Korea who oppose THAAD<sup>31</sup>) also argue that THAAD is designed to intercept high-altitude missiles, which would be ineffective against North Korea's short- and tactical-range missiles that would likely be employed against South Korea.<sup>32</sup> An October 2016 *People's Daily* editorial authored by "Zhong Sheng"\* asserts that given THAAD's radar range of 2,000 kilometers (1,243)

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

5

<sup>\* &</sup>quot;Zhong Sheng" (which could be translated as "voice of China" or "voice of the center"), is a pseudonym that appears as a byline in *People's Daily* editorials and is widely understood to indicate the views espoused in the article are somewhat representative of the Chinese government. According to Michael Swaine, senior fellow at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, "Zhong Sheng" pieces are "probably more important than articles written by ordinary Chinese academics" but not necessarily reflective of official Chinese views.

miles) and minimum intercept altitude of 40 kilometers (25 miles), and accounting for the "geographic environment of the Korean Peninsula," the system is not a genuine "response to the North Korean threat." <sup>33</sup>

According to assessments of the U.S. government and U.S. security experts, these arguments overlook several crucial details. Dr. Sankaran and Dr. Fearey assert that while THAAD is not optimized for missiles at trajectories under 40 kilometers (25 miles), in recent years North Korea has created a significant vulnerability for South Korea by testing medium-range missiles with higher-loft trajectories over shorter distances, a capability THAAD counters. Moreover, the U.S. Department of Defense and U.S. defense analysts argue that THAAD provides South Korea with much-needed layered missile defense, complementing currently deployed Patriot Advanced Capability (PAC)-2 batteries (soon to be upgraded to PAC-3s) and U.S. PAC-3s that cover low-altitude threats, and improving efficiency for addressing all potential North Korean missile threats. <sup>35</sup>

THAAD causes instability on the Korean Peninsula and will lead to a regional arms race: In an October 2016 speech to the UN, Ambassador Wang Qun, Director-General of the Arms Control Department in China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, said, "The deployment of global missile defense systems by the U.S. ... will impede the nuclear disarmament process, trigger [a] regional arms race, and escalate military confrontation. Particularly the deployment of the THAAD system ... will in no way ... realize denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula and maintain peace and stability on the Peninsula." Other Chinese media commentaries and experts have echoed these concerns and argued that the THAAD deployment will lead to further escalation of tensions and military buildup. One month after the announced deployment in July 2016, Fan Gaoyue, a retired People's Liberation Army (PLA) senior colonel and former researcher at the PLA Academy of Military Science, argued the system will most benefit North Korea by providing a justification for developing new missiles and speeding up development of its nuclear weapons program, among other things.

According to U.S. government and observer views, increasing North Korean provocations—not U.S. and allied responses to those provocations—are the underlying causes of instability in the region.<sup>39</sup> In April 2017, Susan Thornton, acting assistant secretary of the Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs at the U.S. Department of State, said, "The main reason why we are proceeding with [the THAAD deployment] is that there is this imminent threat from North Korea that threatens South Korea, threatens our allies, and threatens our troops in the region." <sup>40</sup> Moreover, China's claims ignore important factors causing countries in the region to bolster their defense capabilities, according to security experts: North Korea's accelerated nuclear and missile development and China's decades-long rapid expansion of its own military capabilities—including its arsenal of ballistic and cruise missiles—and increased power projection. <sup>41</sup>

THAAD is aimed at constraining Chinese power in the region: China's most pressing concern about THAAD appears to be that the system serves as an expansion of the U.S.-allied missile defense architecture in the region, a development Beijing would perceive as limiting its power in Asia.<sup>42</sup> In March 2017, China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson said, "The deployment of THAAD systems in the ROK is a part of the move by the U.S. to boost its global missile defense system and has a bearing on the peace and stability of Northeast Asia."<sup>43</sup> Chinese officials and experts have also repeatedly argued that THAAD is harmful to the regional "strategic balance" and nuclear deterrence capabilities of China and Russia.<sup>44</sup> Some Chinese experts have asserted that the expansion of the U.S.-led regional missile defense network is part of a broader U.S. strategy to contain China.<sup>45</sup>

THAAD's deployment to South Korea does expand U.S.-allied missile defense architecture in Asia, but U.S. defense officials insist—and other experts agree—that THAAD is aimed at North Korea, not China. <sup>46</sup> Mr. Denmark's assessment that China's refusal to be briefed on the details of the system indicates Beijing is well aware of this point. <sup>47</sup> Beijing's protests conform to a longstanding pattern of accusations that the United States seeks to "contain" China, despite U.S. statements that it welcomes China's rise and its contributions to regional security and prosperity. <sup>48</sup> Further, the claim that the United States is constraining Chinese regional power ignores the reality of U.S. military presence upholding stability in the region, which is regularly underscored by U.S. officials. In April 2017, U.S. Pacific Command Commander Admiral Harry Harris said, "Ironically, China is the country that has benefited the most [from the rules-based international order] ... that produced the longest era of peace and prosperity in modern times. [This era was] made possible by a security order underwritten by seven decades of robust and

Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Views on the South China Sea Arbitration Case between the People's Republic of China and the Philippines," *China Leadership Monitor* 51 (Fall 2016): 2–3. http://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/research/docs/clm51ms.pdf.

persistent U.S. military presence and credible combat power [in the Indo-Asia-Pacific]."<sup>49</sup> U.S. officials have also consistently emphasized that, as South Korea's ally and mutual defense partner, the United States is committed to supporting South Korea's defense by bolstering its capabilities as needed to meet rising threats from North Korea.<sup>50</sup>

# **China's Economic Coercion and Other Measures Directed against South Korea**

In response to South Korea's decision to install THAAD, the Chinese government launched an aggressive public campaign of economic retaliation. Since the July 2016 announcement that the THAAD system would be deployed in South Korea, China blocked market access of South Korean goods and services in a range of sectors, including:

- Entertainment: Shortly after the THAAD announcement, several events featuring South Korean pop music (K-pop) and actors were suspended or cancelled without any explanation. <sup>51</sup> China Central Television (CCTV), a state-owned TV channel, reported that the government's broadcast regulator had banned the airing of South Korean TV shows, another popular cultural export, effective September 2016. <sup>52</sup> A performance by a South Korean soprano was cancelled in January 2017. <sup>53</sup> South Korean video games were also caught in the dragnet: in March 2017, Chinese regulators stopped granting South Korean online video games regulatory approvals, essentially banning their sale in China. <sup>54</sup>
- Consumer products: In January 2017, Chinese regulators banned the sale of some South Korean products, including certain types of air purifiers, high-tech toilet seats, and cosmetics, citing safety concerns. South Korean exports of food products to China fell 5.6 percent year-on-year in March 2017 as a consequence of retaliatory actions, their immense popularity in China. Thinese sales of South Korean carmakers Hyundai and Kia dropped 52 percent year-on-year in March 2017 as consumer boycotts hit the brands.
- *Tourism:* Chinese regulators rejected several applications from Korean airlines to add charter flights between the two countries. <sup>59</sup> In March 2017, the Chinese National Tourism Administration ordered travel agencies to stop selling package tours to South Korea. <sup>60</sup> This is a significant hit to South Korea's tourism industry—according to the Korea Tourism Organization, visitors from China accounted for 47 percent of all tourists and 70 percent of sales at duty free shops in South Korea in 2016. <sup>61</sup> June 2017 data from the Korea Tourism Organization shows only 254,930 Chinese tourists visited South Korea, down from 758,534 in June 2016—a 66 percent drop. <sup>62</sup>

No South Korean company has been more subjected to China's economic retaliation than Lotte, a South Korean conglomerate.\* In November 2016, Lotte agreed to give one of its golf courses to the South Korean government for the THAAD deployment site; in exchange, Lotte received a plot of military-owned land. The next month, Chinese authorities launched an investigation of Lotte operations in Shanghai, Beijing, Shenyang, and Chengdu. That Same month, Lotte announced its Chinese website came under a cyberattack from unidentified Chinese hackers (more than two months later the website was finally back online). By early April 2017, Lotte reported that 75 of its 99 Lotte Marts in mainland China had been closed by Chinese regulators for safety violations. These actions were accompanied by Chinese state media editorials attacking Lotte and demanding it reject the land-swap agreement or face economic repercussions.

According to private cybersecurity experts, Lotte was not the only target of Chinese hackers, with a notable uptick in the number and intensity of intrusions since South Korea said it would deploy THAAD. On April 21, 2017, John Hultquist, director of cyberespionage analysis at FireEye, a U.S. cybersecurity firm, noted in an interview with the *Wall Street Journal* that "two cyberespionage groups that [FireEye] linked to Beijing's military and intelligence agencies have launched a variety of attacks against South Korea's government, military, defense companies and a big conglomerate," without naming the targets. Mr. Hultquist also said "patriotic Chinese hackers acting independently of the government" have joined the government-led cyber intrusions against South Korea. In a

<sup>\*</sup> Lotte operates in a wide range of industries, including candy manufacturing, tourism, retail, financial services, petrochemicals, and IT. Lotte, "Business." http://www.lotte.co.kr/eng/02\_bussiness/food.jsp.

separate interview, Mr. Hultquist noted China uses cyber espionage "pretty regularly" to gather information, adding that FireEye had evidence China targeted "at least one party" associated with THAAD, though only to gather intelligence, "not to disrupt it." Kaspersky Lab ZAO, \* a Russian cybersecurity company, also reported new cyber intrusions against South Korea, using what appeared to be Chinese-developed malicious software, though Kaspersky would not provide attribution. <sup>74</sup>

China also appears to have used diplomatic levers to punish South Korea. All official interactions between the South Korean and Chinese militaries, including at low levels (such as military academy visits), were reportedly frozen during the second half of 2016. In November 2016, Beijing suspended high-level defense consultations with Seoul and postponed a planned meeting between defense ministers. Organizers of the Boao Forum for Asia, China's response to the Davos Global Summit, cancelled a March 2017 panel originally scheduled to include South Korea's trade minister.

Thus far, South Korea has resisted China's economic coercion, staying committed to THAAD. In April 2017, South Korea filed a formal complaint with the World Trade Organization (WTO) over Chinese retaliation, citing restrictions on the sale of baby formula and medical equipment. China did not offer a direct response to South Korea's complaint. When South Korea first lodged an informal complaint with the WTO in March, a Chinese Foreign Ministry spokeswoman only said, "We support normal business and other exchanges between China and South Korea, but everyone knows this needs a corresponding basis in public opinion." Seoul may find it challenging to prove Beijing's actions are deliberate retaliation. The Chinese government has not publicly acknowledged any of its retaliatory actions, citing safety regulations or routine investigations as justifications for various bans. Beijing has also tacitly stoked consumer boycotts of South Korean products, which are rationalized as actions of patriotic Chinese protesting foreign aggression. South Korean products, which are rationalized

With the election of President Moon in May 2017, signs that China's retaliation against South Korea is easing started to appear. Although nearly all Lotte Mart stores remain closed, three South Korean musicals were scheduled as early as June, and K-pop music became available again on QQ Music, one of China's biggest music streaming sites. <sup>81</sup> Chinese budget airline Spring Airlines said it would restore flights to South Korea, while South Korean carriers are reportedly preparing for a return of Chinese travelers. <sup>82</sup> Nonetheless, during the Commission's trip to Seoul in May 2017, some South Korean interlocutors expressed concerns about China's continued use of economic coercion against South Korea. <sup>83</sup>

China's economic retaliation against South Korea follows a pattern of Chinese actions toward countries with which it finds itself in a diplomatic or security dispute. Other countries that experienced China's wrath include Japan (China temporarily suspended exports of rare earth minerals amidst heightened tensions in the East China Sea in 2010<sup>84</sup>), Norway (China boycotted Norway's salmon exports after Liu Xiaobo, a Chinese dissident, was awarded the Nobel Peace Prize in 2010<sup>85</sup>), the Philippines (China subjected exports of Philippine tropical fruit to a quarantine following a standoff over disputed territory in the South China Sea in 2012<sup>86</sup>), and Mongolia (China called off senior-level talks and imposed additional fees on imports following the visit by the Dalai Lama, Tibet's exiled spiritual leader, in 2016<sup>87</sup>). Taiwan is a frequent target of Chinese retaliation. Following the inauguration of President Tsai Ing-wen in May 2016, the Chinese government has been reducing the number of Chinese tourists visiting Taiwan as part of a pressure campaign on President Tsai. What distinguishes the retaliation against South Korea is the breadth of China's actions, and the public nature of the row. That the tensions are centered on a weapons system provided to South Korea by the United States complicates the geopolitical calculus for the parties involved.

South Korea's economic dependence on China makes it particularly vulnerable to retaliation. China is South Korea's largest export market: China has, on average, accounted for about 25 percent of South Korea's annual exports over the past decade (see Appendix Table 1). 89 In 2016, South Korean exports to China reached \$124 billion, nearly twice as much as exports to the United States, South Korea's second-biggest export market. 90 Such economic leverage means a prolonged clash would be very problematic for South Korea. At the same time, China's reliance on exports from South Korea has been declining since 2014. 91 Part of the reason for this decline—independent of any political motivations—is the changing nature of China's domestic manufacturers, which are increasingly

<sup>\*</sup> In mid-2017, allegations surfaced that Kaspersky may have close links to the Russian government and intelligence services. Jordan Robertson and Michael Riley, "Kaspersky Lab Has Been Working with Russian Intelligence," *BloombergBusinessweek*, July 11, 2017. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-07-11/kaspersky-lab-has-been-working-with-russian-intelligence.

competitive with South Korean producers, reducing China's need to import South Korean parts and components (mostly electronics). 92

During the Commission's May 2017 trip to South Korea, representatives of South Korean government and business noted South Korea is pursuing trade partner diversification, particularly in Southeast Asia, though expectations are moderate. <sup>93</sup> Interlocutors at South Korea's Ministry of Foreign Affairs pointed to the high spending power of Chinese tourists compared to their counterparts in Southeast Asia, calling Chinese tourists "irreplaceable." <sup>94</sup>

# Implications for the United States and the Geopolitical Landscape in the Asia Pacific

China's response to the U.S.-South Korean deployment of THAAD and its array of coercive levers used to try to compel South Korea to abandon the missile defense system have a number of significant implications for the United States and the Asia Pacific.

- China's willingness to use economic coercion as a tool to compel South Korea to reverse its decision to deploy THAAD could portend similarly aggressive moves on future occasions where China feels its national security interests are being threatened, creating a powerful deterrent for other countries involved in potential diplomatic or security disputes with China. This is particularly relevant for countries in the Asia Pacific region, where production networks are very closely integrated, with China serving as a top—or among the top—consumer of their exports.<sup>95</sup>
- Beijing is likely to pursue continued cooperation and coordination with Moscow on their own missile defenses and deployments in response to THAAD. In May 2016, several months after U.S.-South Korean discussions about deploying the system started, China and Russia jointly announced they would hold their first computer-simulated missile defense exercise just weeks later (another missile defense exercise is planned in 2017).<sup>96</sup> In January 2017, Beijing and Russia agreed to "take further countermeasures" in response to THAAD.<sup>97</sup> Such future countermeasures may involve actions designed to overcome the U.S.-allied missile defense architecture, potentially including more complex missile defense exercises, development of new missile variants and technologies, coordinated missile deployments, and increased data and information sharing between the two countries.<sup>98</sup>
- If China-South Korea relations further deteriorate over THAAD, particularly if Beijing decides to restrict diplomatic ties, such as suspending high-level contacts, it could lead to increased difficulty in the alreadystrained regional cooperation to rein in North Korea's nuclear program.<sup>99</sup>
- Beijing's retaliatory actions against Seoul for deciding to deploy THAAD could encourage South Korea to further deepen its alliance with the United States, improve cooperation with Japan, and enhance trilateral coordination. Increased North Korean provocations have already led to closer security coordination among the three countries. <sup>100</sup> THAAD's ability to connect with the U.S.-allied missile defense network in the Asia Pacific increases regional capabilities to defend against the expanding North Korean threat. The U.S. military and U.S. defense experts agree that a layered defense system in the region improves the ability of the United States and its regional partners and allies to respond to this threat. <sup>101</sup>
- Following the election of President Moon Jae-in, Beijing appears to be slowly lifting pressure on South Korea, <sup>102</sup> but China is unlikely to cease using a variety of tools at its disposal to compel South Korea to abandon THAAD until it does so. The continued use of economic coercion, cyber attacks, diplomatic pressure, and other levers by China could backfire as South Korean citizens become increasingly wary of Beijing's forceful retaliation. <sup>103</sup> During the Commission's May 2017 trip to South Korea, scholars at the East Asia Institute, an independent think tank in Seoul, asserted that public opinion has already become more skeptical of China after the THAAD deployment because of its retaliatory measures, and South Korean citizens and businesses are interested in diversifying away from China. <sup>104</sup>

### **Appendix**

Incoming threat Radar Launcher THAAD Fire Control and Radar detects The target Interceptor uses Interceptor is is identified incoming threat. fired from kinetic energy and engaged. truck-mounted to destroy launcher. incoming missile.

Figure 1: The Basic Operations of a THAAD Battery

Source: Lockheed Martin, "Terminal High Altitude Area Defense." http://www.lockheedmartin.com/us/products/thaad.html.

Table 1: South Korea's Exports to the World and to China, 2007–2016

(US\$ billions)

	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016
World	371.5	422.0	363.5	466.4	555.2	547.9	559.6	572.7	526.8	495.4
China	82.0	91.4	86.7	116.8	134.2	134.3	145.9	145.3	137.1	124.4
China's share	22.1%	21.7%	23.9%	25.1%	24.2%	24.5%	26.1%	25.4%	26.0%	25.1%

Source: Korea International Trade Association. http://www.kita.org/kStat/byCount\_AllCount.do.

#### **Endnotes**

<sup>1</sup> Choe Sang-hun, "U.S. Antimissile System Goes Live in South Korea," *New York Times*, May 2, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/02/world/asia/thaad-north-korea-missile-defense-us.html; Reuters, "THAAD Missile Defense System Initially Capable in South Korea: Sources," May 1, 2017. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-usa-thaad-idUSKBN17X23Q.

<sup>2</sup> Jen Judson, "THAAD to Officially Deploy to South Korea," *Defense News*, July 6, 2016. http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/2016/07/07/thaad-officially-deploy-south-korea/86837806/; Bruce Klingner, "Backgrounder: South Korea Needs THAAD Missile Defense," *Heritage Foundation*, June 12, 2015, 4–6. http://thf\_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2015/pdf/BG3024.pdf.

- <sup>3</sup> Korea Times, "Lotte, Defense Ministry Sign Land Swap Deal for THAAD," February 28, 2017. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2017/02/205\_224854.html; Jung Sung-Ki, "U.S. Anti-Missile Plans with South Korea Spark Fresh Backlash," Defense News, July 14, 2016. http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/2016/07/13/us-antimissile-plans-south-korea-spark-fresh-backlash/87044222/.
- <sup>4</sup> Raytheon, "Army/Navy Transportable Radar Surveillance (AN/TPY-2)," 2017. http://www.raytheon.com/capabilities/products/antpy2/.
- <sup>5</sup> Raytheon, "Army/Navy Transportable Radar Surveillance (AN/TPY-2)," 2017. http://www.raytheon.com/capabilities/products/antpy2/.
- <sup>6</sup> Ian E. Rinehart, Steven A. Hildreth, and Susan V. Lawrence, "Ballistic Missile Defense in the Asia-Pacific Region: Cooperation and Opposition," *Congressional Research Service*, April 3, 2015, 11–12. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R43116.pdf.
- <sup>7</sup> Union of Concerned Scientists, "Shielded from Oversight: The Disastrous U.S. Approach to Strategic Missile Defense, Appendix 10: Sensors," July 2016, 9. http://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2016/07/Shielded-from-Oversight-appendix-10.pdf; Hankyoreh, "Pentagon Document Confirms THAAD's Eight-Hour Conversion Ability," June 3, 2015. http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/694082.html; U.S. Department of Defense, Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 2012 Budget Estimates: Missile Defense Agency Research, Development, Test & Evaluation, Defense-Wide, February 2011, Vol. 2 ixviii.
  - $http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2012/budget\_justification/pdfs/03\_RDT\_and\_E/MDA.pdf.$
- <sup>8</sup> Sarah Kim, "Korea Coming around to THAAD Idea," *Korea JoongAng Daily*, July 22, 2014. http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/Article.aspx?aid=2992350; Samuel Songhoon Lee, "Why Wouldn't S. Korea Want U.S. Missile Defenses?" CBS News, June 3, 2014. http://www.cbsnews.com/news/u-s-proposes-advanced-missile-defense-system-in-south-korea/; Julian E. Barnes, "Washington Considers Missile-Defense System in South Korea," *Wall Street Journal*, May 27, 2014. https://www.wsj.com/articles/washington-considers-missile-defense-system-in-south-korea-1401233131.
- <sup>9</sup> Ian E. Rinehart, Steven A. Hildreth, and Susan V. Lawrence, "Ballistic Missile Defense in the Asia-Pacific Region: Cooperation and Opposition," *Congressional Research Service*, April 3, 2015, 11–12. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R43116.pdf; Sarah Kim, "Korea Coming around to THAAD Idea," *Korea JoongAng Daily*, July 22, 2014. http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/Article.aspx?aid=2992350; Samuel Songhoon Lee, "Why Wouldn't S. Korea Want U.S. Missile Defenses?" CBS News, June 3, 2014. http://www.cbsnews.com/news/u-s-proposes-advanced-missile-defense-system-in-south-korea/; Julian E. Barnes, "Washington Considers Missile-Defense System in South Korea," *Wall Street Journal*, May 27, 2014. https://www.wsj.com/articles/washington-considers-missile-defense-system-in-south-korea-1401233131.
- <sup>10</sup> Anna Fifield, "South Korea, U.S. to Start Talks on Anti-Missile System," Washington Post, February 7, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/south-korea-united-states-to-start-talks-on-thaad-anti-missile-system/2016/02/07/leaf2df8-9dc4-45e3-8ff1-d76a25673dbe\_story.html.
- <sup>11</sup> U.S. Forces Korea, ROK & U.S. Joint Statement: ROK-U.S. Alliance Agrees to Deploy THAAD, July 7, 2016. http://www.usfk.mil/Media/News/Article/831175/rok-us-joint-statement-rok-us-alliance-agrees-to-deploy-thaad/; Jung Sung-Ki, "South Korea Eyes THAAD Despite China's Fear," Defense News, February 14, 2016. http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/show-daily/singapore-air-show/2016/02/14/south-korea-eyes-thaad-despite-chinas-fear/80067558/.
- 12 Chang May Choon, "China Fumes as US, S. Korea Speed up THAAD Deployment," Straits Times, March 8, 2017. http://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/china-fumes-as-us-s-korea-speed-up-thaad-deployment; Gabriel Dominguez, "First Elements of THAAD Arrive in South Korea," IHS Jane's, March 7, 2017. http://www.janes.com/article/68522/first-elements-of-thaad-arrive-in-south-korea; U.S. Pacific Command, U.S. Pacific Command Deploys THAAD to Korean Peninsula, March 6, 2017. http://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/1104300/us-pacific-command-deploys-thaad-to-korean-peninsula/.
- <sup>13</sup> Korea JoongAng Daily, "THAAD Battery Installed in Dead of Night," April 27, 2017. http://mengnews.joins.com/view.aspx?aId=3032721.
- <sup>14</sup> James Griffiths and Barbara Starr, "THAAD Missile Defense System Operational in South Korea, US Says," CNN, May 2, 2017. http://www.cnn.com/2017/05/02/asia/thaad-south-north-korea/.
- <sup>15</sup> U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations, Hearing on Review of the FY2018 Budget Request for the U.S. Dept. of Defense, oral testimony of James N. Mattis, June 14, 2017. https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings/review-of-the-fy2018-budget-request-for-the-us-dept-of-defense; Richard Sisk, "U.S. Presses South Korea to Deploy Full THAAD Battery," Defense Tech, June 12, 2017. https://www.defensetech.org/2017/06/12/us-presses-south-korea-deploy-full-thaad-battery/; Yonhap, "Cheong Wa Dae Says Deployment of THAAD Should Be Suspended for Now," June 7, 2017. http://english.vonhapnews.co.kr/national/2017/06/07/0301000000AEN20170607005753315.html.
- <sup>16</sup> Anna Fifield, "Interview with Moon Jae-in, Set to Become South Korea's Next President," Washington Post, May 2, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/05/02/interview-with-moon-jae-in-set-to-become-south-koreas-next-president/?utm\_term=.dff43e33705f; Kang Yoon-seung, "Democratic Party Steps Up Pressure against THAAD Deployment," Yonhap, March 17, 2017. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2017/03/17/0301000000AEN20170317002100315.html.

- <sup>17</sup> Anna Fifield, "South Korea Suspends Deployment of American Missile Defense System," Washington Post, June 7, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/south-korea-suspends-deployment-of-american-missile-defense-system/2017/06/07/6215f314-4b60-11e7-b69d-c158df3149e9 story.html.
- <sup>18</sup> Korea Times, "China Summons South Korean Ambassador over THAAD Decision," February 8, 2016. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2016/02/485\_197573.html.
- <sup>19</sup> China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Conference on July 8, 2016, July 8, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/t1378753.shtml.
- <sup>20</sup> China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson's regular press conference on the following dates: June 8, 2017; June 7, 2017; June 1, 2017; May 31, 2017; May 2, 2017; April 26, 2017; April 17, 2017; April 14, 2017; April 5, 2017; March 29, 2017; March 27, 2017; March 22, 2017; March 20, 2017; March 17, 2017; March 10, 2017; March 7, 2017; March 6, 2017; March 3, 2017; March 2, 2017; March 1, 2017; February 28, 2017; February 27, 2017; February 8, 2017; February 7, 2017; February 6, 2017; February 3, 2017; January 25, 2017; January 13, 2017; January 11, 2017; January 6, 2017; January 5, 2017; January 3, 2017; December 22, 2016; December 16, 2017; December 9, 2016; December 1, 2016; November 28, 2016; November 21, 2016; November 16, 2016; November 4, 2016; September 30, 2016; September 13, 2016; September 7, 2016; September 5, 2016; September 2, 2016; July 13, 2016; July 11, 2016; and July 8, 2016. Full English-language transcripts are available here: <a href="http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/">http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/</a>.
- China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson's regular press conference on the following dates: May 2, 2017; April 26, 2017; April 17, 2017; April 14, 2017; April 5, 2017; March 29, 2017; March 27, 2017; March 22, 2017; March 20, 2017; March 17, 2017; March 17, 2017; March 18, 2017; March 19, 2017; March 19, 2017; March 19, 2017; March 19, 2017; February 28, 2017; February 28, 2017; February 28, 2017; February 29, 2017; February 3, 2017; January 25, 2017; January 13, 2017; January 11, 2017; January 6, 2017; January 5, 2017; January 3, 2017; January 3, 2017; December 16, 2016; December 16, 2017; December 9, 2016; December 1, 2016; November 28, 2016; November 21, 2016; November 16, 2016; November 4, 2016; September 30, 2016; September 13, 2016; September 7, 2016; September 5, 2016; September 2, 2016; July 13, 2016; July 11, 2016; and July 8, 2016. Full English-language transcripts are available here: http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/; Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Views on South Korea's Deployment of THAAD," China Leadership Monitor 52 (Winter 2017): 1–8. http://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/research/docs/clm52ms.pdf; Zhong Sheng, "How Can the Country Not Eat its Own Bitter Fruit if It Single-Mindedly Goes its Own Way." People's Daily, March 4, 2017, Translation, http://nowner.neople.com.cn/rmpt/html/2017-
- if It Single-Mindedly Goes its Own Way," *People's Daily*, March 4, 2017. Translation. <a href="http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrb/html/2017-03/04/nw.D110000renmrb\_20170304\_11-03.htm">http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrb/html/2017-03/04/nw.D110000renmrb\_20170304\_11-03.htm</a>; Zhong Sheng, "Move That Undermines Other Countries' Security Will Definitely Endanger Itself," *People's Daily*, March 3, 2017. Translation. <a href="http://world.people.com.cn/n1/2017/0303/c1002-29119934.html">http://world.people.com.cn/n1/2017/0303/c1002-29119934.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "China's Strategic Security Interests Are Not to Be Wantonly Infringed On," *People's Daily*, February 28, 2017. Translation. <a href="http://world.people.com.cn/n1/2017/0228/c1002-29111387.html">http://world.people.com.cn/n1/2017/0228/c1002-29111387.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "China's Security Interests Should Not Be Deliberately Damaged," *People's Daily*, August 3, 2016. Translation. <a href="http://opinion.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0803/c1003-28605744.html">http://opinion.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0803/c1003-28605744.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "South Korea, the Need for Clear-Headedness and a Sense of Reality," *People's Daily*, August 1, 2016. Translation. <a href="http://opinion.people.com.cn/GB/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html">http://opinion.people.com.cn/GB/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "A Dangerous Move Deserves Vigilance," <a href="http://opinion.people.com.cn/GB/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html">http://opinion.people.com.cn/GB/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "A Dangerous Move Deserves Vigilance," <a href="http://opinion.people.com.cn/gb/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html">http://opinion.people.com.cn/gb/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "A Dangerous Move Deserves Vigilance," <a href="http://opinion.people.com.cn/gb/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html">http://opinion.people.com.cn/gb/n1/2016/0801/c1003-28598863.html</a>; Zhong Sheng, "A Dangerous Move Deserves Vigilance," <a href="http://opinion.people.com.cn/gb/n1/2
- <sup>22</sup> Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the UN, Wang Yi Talks about Current China-Russia Relations, May 26, 2017. http://www.china-un.org/eng/zgyw/t1466558.htm; Xinhua, "China, Russia Agree to Further Respond to THAAD Deployment," January 12, 2017. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-01/13/c\_135978145.htm; Xinhua, "China, Russia Sign Joint Statement on Strengthening Global Strategic Stability," June 26, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-06/26/c\_135466187.htm.
- <sup>23</sup> China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Wang Yi Talks about US's Plan to Deploy THAAD Missile Defense System in ROK, February 13, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1340525.shtml.
- <sup>24</sup> Li Bin, "The Security Dilemma and THAAD Deployment in the ROK," China-US Focus, March 6, 2017. http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/2017/0306/14759.html; Wu Riqiang, "South Korea's THAAD: Impact on China's Nuclear Deterrent," S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Commentary, July 27, 2016. https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/C016192.pdf.
- <sup>25</sup> Li Bin, "The Security Dilemma and THAAD Deployment in the ROK," *China-US Focus*, March 6, 2017. http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/2017/0306/14759.html.
- <sup>26</sup> Chang Jae-soon, "U.S. Remains in Contact with China, Russia at 'Highest Levels' Amid THAAD Tension: Pentagon," Yonhap, July 9, 2016. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2016/07/09/02000000000AEN20160709000251315.html.
- <sup>27</sup> Jaganath Sankaran and Bryan L. Fearey, "Missile Defense and Strategic Stability: Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) in South Korea," *Contemporary Security Policy* (2017): 9–10, 21–24.
- <sup>28</sup> Abraham M. Denmark, "China's Fear of U.S. Missile Defense Is Disingenuous," Foreign Policy, March 20, 2017. http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/20/chinas-fear-of-u-s-missile-defense-is-disingenuous-north-korea-trump-united-states-tillerson-thaad/.
- <sup>29</sup> United States Navy, Aegis Weapon System, January 26, 2017. http://www.navy.mil/navydata/fact\_display.asp?cid=2100&tid=200&ct=2; George Lewis, "Ballistic Missile Defense: The Aegis SPY-1 Radar," Mostly Missile Defense, August 3, 2012. https://mostlymissiledefense.com/2012/08/03/ballistic-missile-defense-the-aegis-spy-1-radar-august-3-2012/.
- <sup>30</sup> Abraham M. Denmark, "China's Fear of U.S. Missile Defense Is Disingenuous," Foreign Policy, March 20, 2017. http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/20/chinas-fear-of-u-s-missile-defense-is-disingenuous-north-korea-trump-united-states-tillerson-thaad/; Jaganath Sankaran and Bryan L. Fearey, "Missile Defense and Strategic Stability: Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) in South Korea," Contemporary Security Policy (2017): 4, 9; Daniel Pinkston, "Why It Makes Sense to Deploy THAAD in South Korea," NK News, July 14, 2016. https://www.nknews.org/2016/07/why-it-makes-sense-to-deploy-thaad-in-south-korea/.

- <sup>31</sup> *Hankyoreh*, "Opposition and Civic Groups Mull Ideas for Alternative to THAAD," October 24, 2016. http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_national/767029.html.
- <sup>32</sup> Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Views on South Korea's Deployment of THAAD," *China Leadership Monitor* 52 (Winter 2017): 6. http://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/research/docs/clm52ms.pdf.
- <sup>33</sup> Zhong Sheng, "The United States and South Korea Should Not Lose Their Sense of Reality on the Korean Peninsula Problem," *People's Daily*, October 1, 2016. Translation. http://opinion.huanqiu.com/opinion\_world/2016-10/9508348.html.
- <sup>34</sup> Jaganath Sankaran and Bryan L. Fearey, "Missile Defense and Strategic Stability: Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) in South Korea," *Contemporary Security Policy* (2017): 7–8.
- 35 Elizabeth Shim, "Report: U.S. Military Upgrading Patriot Missile System in Korea," UPI, February 23, 2017. 
  http://www.upi.com/Top\_News/World-News/2017/02/23/Report-US-military-upgrading-Patriot-missile-system-inKorea/5161487867045/; U.S. Department of Defense, Republic of Korea and the United States Make Alliance Decision to Deploy
  THAAD to Korea, July 7, 2016. https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Releases/News-Release-View/Article/831178/republic-of-koreaand-the-united-states-make-alliance-decision-to-deploy-thaad/; Michael Elleman and Michael J. Zagurek, Jr., "THAAD: What It Can
  Do and Can't Do," 38 North, March 10, 2016, 5–7. http://38north.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/THAAD-031016-Michael-Ellemanand-Michael-Zagurek.pdf; U.S. Department of Defense, Department of Defense Press Briefing by Pentagon Press Secretary Peter Cook
  in the Pentagon Briefing Room, February 8, 2016. https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/TranscriptView/Article/652384/department-of-defense-press-briefing-by-pentagon-press-secretary-peter-cook-in/; Bruce Klingner, "Backgrounder:
  South Korea Needs THAAD Missile Defense," Heritage Foundation, June 12, 2015, 3–6.
  http://thf\_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2015/pdf/BG3024.pdf.
- <sup>36</sup> Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Views on South Korea's Deployment of THAAD," China Leadership Monitor 52 (Winter 2017): 4. http://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/research/docs/clm52ms.pdf; China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Statement by Ambassador Wang Qun, Director-General of the Arms Control Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China, at the General Debate of the First Committee of the 71st Session of the UNGA, October 10, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/zyjh\_665391/t1405391.shtml.
- <sup>37</sup> Zhong Sheng, "China's Strategic Security Interests Not to Be Wantonly Infringed Upon," People's Daily, February 28, 2017. Translation. http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrb/html/2017-02/28/nw.D110000renmrb\_20170228\_2-21.htm; Yang Xiyu, "THAAD: A Major Security Risk for the ROK," China-US Focus, August 18, 2016. http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/thaad-a-major-security-risk-for-the-rok.
- <sup>38</sup> Fan Gaoyue, "ROK: The Biggest Loser of THAAD," China-US Focus, August 9, 2016. http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/rok-the-biggest-loser-of-thaad.
- <sup>39</sup> House Armed Services Committee, Hearing on Military Assessment of the Security Challenges in the Indo-Asia-Pacific Region, written testimony of Harry Harris, April 26, 2017, 4–5. http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20170426/105870/HHRG-115-AS00-Wstate-HarrisH-20170426.PDF; U.S. Department of State, On-the-Record-Briefing: Previewing the Visit of President Xi Jinping of the People's Republic of China, April 5, 2017. https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/04/269480.htm; Mike Mullen et al., "A Sharper Choice on North Korea: Engaging China for a Stable Northeast Asia," Council on Foreign Relations, September 2016, xi, 26. http://www.cfr.org/north-korea/sharper-choice-north-korea/p38259; Senate Armed Services Committee, Hearing on Worldwide Threats, written testimony of James R. Clapper, February 9, 2016. https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/wwt2016.pdf.
- <sup>40</sup> U.S. Department of State, Briefing on the Situation on the Korean Peninsula, April 17, 2017. https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/04/270216.htm.
- <sup>41</sup> Robert Wall and Doug Cameron, "Chinese Military Spending, Ambitions Fuel Asian Arms Race, Studies Say," Wall Street Journal, February 22, 2016. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinese-military-spending-ambitions-fuel-asian-arms-race-studies-say-1456095661; Evans J.R. Revere, "U.S. Policy and East Asian Security: Challenges and Response," Brookings Institution, January 25, 2016. https://www.brookings.edu/on-the-record/u-s-policy-and-east-asian-security-challenge-and-response/; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Offensive Missile Forces, written testimony by Robert Haddick, April 1, 2015. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Haddick%20USCC%20Testimony%201%20April%202015.pdf.
- <sup>42</sup> Kristien Bergerson, "China's Efforts to Counter U.S. Forward Presence in the Asia Pacific," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 15, 2016, 3–5.
  https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/USCC%20Staff%20Report%20on%20China%20Countering%20US%20Military%20P resence%20in%20Asia.pdf.
- <sup>43</sup> China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference on March 29, 2017, March 29, 2017. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/./xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/t1449905.shtml.
- <sup>44</sup> China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on March 17, 2017, March 17, 2017. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/./xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/t1446684.shtml; He Yafei, "THAAD in South Korea Undermines Regional Strategic Balance," China-US Focus, July 22, 2016. http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/thaad-in-south-korea-undermines-regional-strategic-balance; Xinhua, "China, Russia Sign Joint Statement on Strengthening Global Strategic Stability," June 26, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-06/26/c\_135466187.htm.
- <sup>45</sup> Zhao Xiaozhuo, "Expert: THAAD Cannot Enhance U.S. Sense of Security," *China Military Online*, August 1, 2016. http://english.chinamil.com.cn/news-channels/pla-daily-commentary/2016-08/01/content\_7185003.htm; He Yafei, "THAAD in South Korea Undermines Regional Strategic Balance," *China-US Focus*, July 22, 2016. http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/thaad-in-south-korea-undermines-regional-strategic-balance.
- <sup>46</sup> U.S. Department of State, Briefing on the Situation on the Korean Peninsula, April 17, 2017.
  https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/04/270216.htm; Abraham Denmark, "China's Fear of U.S. Missile Defense Is Disingenuous,"
  Foreign Policy, March 20, 2017. http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/20/chinas-fear-of-u-s-missile-defense-is-disingenuous-north-korea-trump-united-states-tillerson-thaad/; U.S. Department of Defense, PACOM Deploys Defensive Anti-Missile System to Korean Peninsula,

- March 7, 2017. https://www.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/1104428/pacom-deploys-defensive-anti-missile-system-to-korean-peninsula/; Michael R. Gordon and Choe Sang-hun, "Jim Mattis, in South Korea, Tries to Reassure an Ally," New York Times, February 2, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/02/world/asia/james-mattis-us-korea-thaad.html; Jaganath Sankaran and Bryan L. Fearey, "Missile Defense and Strategic Stability: Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) in South Korea," Contemporary Security Policy (2017): 13; Daniel Pinkston, "Why it Makes Sense to Deploy THAAD in South Korea," NK News, July 14, 2016. https://www.nknews.org/2016/07/why-it-makes-sense-to-deploy-thaad-in-south-korea/; U.S. Forces Korea, ROK-U.S. Joint Statement, February 7, 2016. http://www.usfk.mil/Media/News/Article/651588/rok-us-joint-announcement/.
- <sup>47</sup> Abraham M. Denmark, "China's Fear of U.S. Missile Defense Is Disingenuous," Foreign Policy, March 20, 2017. http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/20/chinas-fear-of-u-s-missile-defense-is-disingenuous-north-korea-trump-united-states-tillerson-thaad/.
- <sup>48</sup> Terri Moon Cronk, *Carter: U.S. Welcomes Rise in Power of Asia-Pacific Nations*, U.S. Department of Defense, January 23, 2016. 
  https://www.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/644261/carter-us-welcomes-rise-in-power-of-asia-pacific/; The White House, *Remarks by President Obama and President Xi of the People's Republic of China in Joint Press Conference*, September 25, 2015. 
  https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/09/25/remarks-president-obama-and-president-xi-peoples-republic-chinajoint; Lyle J. Goldstein, "How China Sees America's Moves in Asia: Worse than Containment," *National Interest*, October 29, 2014. 
  http://nationalinterest.org/feature/how-china-sees-americas-moves-asia-worse-containment-11560; The White House, *Remarks by President Obama and President Benigno Aquino III of the Philippines in Joint Press Conference*, April 28, 2014. 
  https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/04/28/remarks-president-obama-and-president-benigno-aquino-iiiphilippines-joi; Bonnie S. Glaser, "Pivot to Asia: Prepare for Unintended Consequences," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, 
  April 13, 2012. https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/legacy\_files/files/publication/120413\_gf\_glaser.pdf; Chris Buckley, 
  "China Top Military Paper Warns U.S. Aims to Contain Rise," Reuters, January 9, 2012. http://www.reuters.com/article/china-usadefence-idUSL3E8CA0EM20120110; The White House, *President Bush Speaks at Tsinghua University*, February 22, 2002. 
  https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2002/02/20020222.html; Yu Bin, "Containment by Stealth: Chinese Views of and Policies toward America's Alliances with Japan and Korea after the Cold War," *Asia-Pacific Research Center at Stanford University*, September 1999, 7–26.
- <sup>49</sup> House Armed Services Committee, *Hearing on Military Assessment of the Security Challenges in the Indo-Asia-Pacific Region*, written testimony of Harry Harris, April 26, 2017, 1. http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20170426/105870/HHRG-115-AS00-Wstate-HarrisH-20170426.PDF.
- 50 U.S. Department of Defense, Joint Statement for the Inaugural Meeting of the Extended Deterrence Strategy and Consultation Group, December 20, 2016. https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/Joint-Statement-for-the-Inaugural-Meeting-of-the-Extended-Deterrence-Strategy-and-Consultation-Group.pdf; Lisa Ferdinando, "Carter Reaffirms U.S. Commitment to Security on Korean Peninsula," U.S. Department of Defense, October 20, 2016. https://www.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/980717/carter-reaffirms-us-commitment-to-security-on-korean-peninsula.
- 51 Song Jung-a, "Seoul Missile Move Sparks Fears for Pop Culture Exports to China," Financial Times, August 8, 2016. https://www.ft.com/content/2fea068e-5d48-11e6-bb77-a121aa8abd95; Amy Qin and Choe Sang-Hun, "South Korean Missile Defense Deal Appears to Sour China's Taste for K-Pop," New York Times, August 7, 2016. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/08/world/asia/china-korea-thaad.html?\_r=0.
- <sup>52</sup> Patrick Frater, "China Reportedly Bans Korean TV Content, Talent," Variety, August 2016. https://variety.com/2016/biz/asia/china-confirms-ban-on-korean-content-talent-1201830391/.
- <sup>53</sup> Amy Qin, "3 Performances by Sumi Jo, Korean Soprano, Canceled in China," New York Times, January 23, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/23/world/asia/sumi-jo-soprano-maria-callas.html.
- 54 Echo Huang and Josh Horwitz, "Online Videogames Are the Latest Casualty of China's War against Korean Businesses," Quartz, March 8, 2017. https://qz.com/928459/online-video-games-are-the-latest-casualty-of-chinas-retaliation-against-korean-businesses-for-the-thaad-antimissile-defense-system/.
- <sup>55</sup> Park Hyong-ki, "China Ups THAAD Retaliation against Korean Products," Korea Times, January 20, 2017. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/biz/2017/01/488\_222465.html; Yoon Ja-young, "China Bans Imports of 19 Korean Cosmetics," Korea Times, January 11, 2017. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/biz/2017/01/488\_221794.html.
- <sup>56</sup> Yonhap, "S. Korea's Food Exports to China Slide in March over THAAD Row," April 4, 2017. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/search1/2603000000.html?cid=AEN20170404004600320.
- <sup>57</sup> Yonhap, "Cosmetics Export to China Soars in Jan-Feb Despite THAAD Row: Data," March 29, 2017. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/search1/2603000000.html?cid=AEN20170329003000320.
- <sup>58</sup> Song Jung-a, "S Korean Carmakers Feel Impact of China Anti-THAAD Sentiment," Financial Times, April 4, 2017. https://www.ft.com/content/ab64d6f0-18fe-11e7-a53d-df09f373be87.
- <sup>59</sup> Daewoung Kim and Hyunjoo Jin, "South Korea Says to 'Actively' Consider Filing WTO Complaint against China," Reuters, March 7, 2017. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-china-idUSKBN16E06G.
- <sup>60</sup> Motoko Rich, "As Leaders Argue, South Korea Finds China Is No Longer an Easy Sell," New York Times, March 8, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/08/world/asia/china-south-korea-economy.html.
- <sup>61</sup> Coco Feng and An Limin, "South Korea, China Businesses Can't Find Cover in Spat over Missile Defense," *Caixin*, April 5, 2017. http://www.caixinglobal.com/2017-04-05/101074620.html.
- <sup>62</sup> Korea Tourism Organization, Korea, Monthly Statistics of Tourism, June 2017. https://kto.visitkorea.or.kr/eng/tourismStatics/keyFacts/KoreaMonthlyStatistics/eng/inout/inout.kto.
- <sup>63</sup>Yonhap, "(LEAD) Military, Lotte Sign Land-Swap Deal for THAAD Deployment," February 28, 2017. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2017/02/28/0200000000AEN20170228004051315.html.

- <sup>64</sup> Bryan Harris and Charles Clover, "China Takes Aim at South Korea's Lotte after Missile Move," Financial Times, December 8, 2016. https://www.ft.com/content/67198e52-bdb2-11e6-8b45-b8b81dd5d080.
- 65 Chun Han Wong, "Conglomerate Feels Heat from China's Anger at South Korea," Wall Street Journal, March 10, 2017. https://www.wsj.com/articles/conglomerate-feels-heat-from-chinas-anger-at-south-korea-1489161806.
- <sup>66</sup> Laura Zhou, "China Fires Broadsides at South Korea's Lotte Group for Providing Land to Host Anti-Missile System," South China Morning Post, March 2, 2017. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2075182/china-fires-broadsides-koreas-lotte-group-providing.
- <sup>67</sup> Chosun, "Lotte Mart's Chinese Website Back Online after 2 Months Blackout," May 18, 2017. http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2017/05/18/2017051800623.html.
- <sup>68</sup> Coco Feng and An Limin, "South Korea, China Businesses Can't Find Cover in Spat over Missile Defense," *Caixin*, April 5, 2017. http://www.caixinglobal.com/2017-04-05/101074620.html.
- <sup>69</sup> Yue Wang, "How China's South Korea Boycott Will Play out, Politically and Economically," Forbes, March 20, 2017. https://www.forbes.com/sites/ywang/2017/03/20/how-chinas-south-korea-boycott-will-play-out-politically-and-economically/#6df0ba882c23; Laura Zhou, "China Fires Broadsides at South Korea's Lotte Group for Providing Land to Host Anti-Missile System," South China Morning Post, March 2, 2017. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2075182/china-fires-broadsides-koreas-lotte-group-providing; Xinhua, "Commentary: Lotte Should Avoid Playing with Fire in Letting THAAD In," February 19, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-02/19/c\_136068109.htm.
- 70 Jonathan Cheng and Josh Chin, "China's Secret Weapon in South Korea Missile Fight: Hackers," Wall Street Journal, April 21, 2017. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-secret-weapon-in-south-korea-missile-fight-hackers-1492766403.
- <sup>71</sup> Jonathan Cheng and Josh Chin, "China's Secret Weapon in South Korea Missile Fight: Hackers," Wall Street Journal, April 21, 2017. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-secret-weapon-in-south-korea-missile-fight-hackers-1492766403.
- <sup>72</sup> Jonathan Cheng and Josh Chin, "China's Secret Weapon in South Korea Missile Fight: Hackers," Wall Street Journal, April 21, 2017. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-secret-weapon-in-south-korea-missile-fight-hackers-1492766403.
- <sup>73</sup> Joshua Berlinger and Juliet Perry, "China Tries to Hack Group Linked to Controversial Missile Defense System, U.S. Cybersecurity Firm Says," CNN, April 27, 2017. http://www.cnn.com/2017/04/27/asia/china-south-korea-thaad-hack/.
- <sup>74</sup> Jonathan Cheng and Josh Chin, "China's Secret Weapon in South Korea Missile Fight: Hackers," Wall Street Journal, April 21, 2017. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-secret-weapon-in-south-korea-missile-fight-hackers-1492766403.
- <sup>75</sup> Jeong Yong-Soo and Lee Seung-Ho, "Beijing Freezes Military Ties with Seoul," *Korea JoongAng Daily*, January 9, 2017. http://mengnews.joins.com/view.aspx?aId=3028404.
- <sup>76</sup> Yonhap, "THAAD Deployment Halts All S. Korea-China High-Level Defense Talks," November 6, 2016. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2016/11/06/0200000000AEN20161106001300315.html.
- <sup>77</sup> Chun Han Wong, "Conglomerate Feels Heat from China's Anger at South Korea," Wall Street Journal, March 10, 2017. https://www.wsi.com/articles/conglomerate-feels-heat-from-chinas-anger-at-south-korea-1489161806.
- <sup>78</sup> Lee Hyo-sik, "Korea Brings China's THAAD Retaliation to WTO," *Korea Times*, April 2, 2017. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/biz/2017/04/367\_226793.html.
- <sup>79</sup> Reuters, "S Korea Files Trade Complaint," March 21, 2017. http://www.thestandard.com.hk/section-news.php?id=180952.
- 80 Josh Ye, "Chinese School Kids Join South Korean Boycott over Missile Shield Row," South China Morning Post, March 20, 2017. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/2080421/chinese-school-kids-join-south-korean-boycott-over-missile-shield; Javier Hernandez et al., "Lotte Stores Feel Chinese Wrath as South Korea Deploys U.S. Missile System," New York Times, March 9, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/09/world/asia/china-lotte-thaad-south-korea.html; Motoko Rich, "As Leaders Argue, South Korea Finds China Is No Longer an Easy Sell," New York Times, March 8, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/08/world/asia/china-south-korea-economy.html.
- 81 Chae Sung-jin, "China Eases Up on THAAD Boycott of Korea," Chosun, May 22, 2017. http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2017/05/22/2017052201377.html?related\_all; Chosun, "Lotte Mart's Chinese Website Back Online after 2 Months Blackout," May 18, 2017. http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2017/05/18/2017051800623.html.
- 82 Wai Yi Shawna Kwan, "Spring Air to Restore Korea Flights as Political Tensions Ease," Bloomberg, July 20, 2017. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-07-21/spring-air-to-restore-korea-flights-as-political-tensions-ease-j5d3y6c9; Chae Sung-jin, "China Eases Up on THAAD Boycott of Korea," Chosun, May 22, 2017. http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2017/05/22/2017052201377.html?related\_all.
- 83 Various interlocutors, meeting with Commission, Seoul, South Korea, May 2017.
- <sup>84</sup> Keith Bradsher, "Amid Tension, China Blocks Vital Exports to Japan," *New York Times*, September 2010. http://www.nytimes.com/2010/09/23/business/global/23rare.html.
- <sup>85</sup> Richard Milne, "Norway Sees Liu Xiaobo's Nobel Prize Hurt Salmon Exports to China," *Financial Times*, April 15, 2013. https://www.ft.com/content/ab456776-05b0-11e3-8ed5-00144feab7de.
- <sup>86</sup> Asia Sentinel, "The China-Philippine Banana War," June 6, 2012. http://www.asiasentinel.com/society/the-china-philippine-banana-war/.
- 87 Christian Shepherd, "China Says Hopes Mongolia Learned Lesson after Dalai Lama Visit," Reuters, January 24, 2017. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-mongolia-dalailama-idUSKBN158197.
- <sup>88</sup> Chris Horton, "China's Attempt to Punish Taiwan by Throttling Tourism Has Seriously Backfired," *Quartz*, February 9, 2017. https://qz.com/907429/chinas-attempt-to-punish-taiwan-by-throttling-tourism-has-seriously-backfired/.
- 89 Korea International Trade Association, "K-Statistics: All Countries." http://www.kita.org/kStat/byCount\_AllCount.do.
- 90 Korea International Trade Association, "K-Statistics: All Countries." http://www.kita.org/kStat/byCount\_AllCount.do.
- 91 Korea International Trade Association, "K-Statistics: Specific Country." http://www.kita.org/kStat/byCount\_SpeCount.do.

- 92 Motoko Rich, "As Leaders Argue, South Korea Finds China Is No Longer an Easy Sell," New York Times, March 8, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/08/world/asia/china-south-korea-economy.html; Yonhap, "South Korean Firms Already Outrun by Chinese Rivals: KERI," July 5, 2016. http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/business/2016/07/05/55/0503000000AEN20160705003500320F.html.
- <sup>93</sup> Various government and business representatives, meetings with Commission, Seoul, South Korea, May 2017. <sup>94</sup> South Korean Ministry of Foreign Affairs official, meeting with Commission, Seoul, South Korea, May 23, 2017.
- 95 Aidan Yao and Shirley Shen, "China Exerting its Influence over Asia," AXA Investment Managers, February 16, 2017.
- https://www.axa-im.com/en/investment-strategy/-/news/research-week-87/41825838/maximized/3Cqp.
- 96 Ethan Meick, "China-Russia Military-to-Military Relations: Moving toward a Higher Level of Cooperation," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 20, 2017, 11-12. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China-Russia%20Mil-Mil%20Relations%20Moving%20Toward%20Higher%20Level%20of%20Cooperation.pdf.
- 97 Xinhua, "China, Russia Agree to Further Respond to THAAD Deployment," January 13, 2017. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-01/13/c\_135978145.htm.
- 98 Vasily Kashin, "Where China Plans to Deploy Anti-THAAD Cruise Missiles," Russia Beyond the Headlines, March 28, 2017. http://rbth.com/opinion/2017/03/28/chinaplansdeployantithaadcruisemissiles729028; Sputnik. "China. Russia Enhance Military Cooperation in Response to US Missile Threat," October 18, 2016. https://sputniknews.com/world/201610181046459591-china-russiaanti-missile/; Sputnik, "Will Russia and China Build an SCO-Based Joint Missile Defense System?" July 20, 2016. https://sputniknews.com/military/201607201043363315-russia-china-joint-missile-defense/; Jane Perlez, "For China, a Missile Defense System in South Korea Spells a Failed Courtship," New York Times, July 8, 2016. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/09/world/asia/south-korea-us-thaad-china.html.
- <sup>99</sup> Anna Fifield, "U.S. Policy on North Korea Relies on China and Provokes It at the Same Time," Washington Post, August 23, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/us-antimissile-battery-could-curb-chinas-willingness-to-get-tough-onpyongyang/2016/08/21/2fcdf11f-568f-471f-9ac2-faed923a2415\_story.html.
- <sup>100</sup> Anna Fifield, "Japan and South Korea Sign Long-Awaited Intelligence-Sharing Deal," *Washington Post*, November 23, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/japan-and-south-korea-sign-long-awaited-intelligence-sharing-deal/2016/11/23/bcad8c3f-9c4d-4eff-b41a-4d8ee2ab7035\_story.html; Kwanwoo Jun and Alexander Martin, "Japan, South Korea Agree to Aid for 'Comfort Women," Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2015. https://www.wsj.com/articles/japan-south-korea-reach-comfort-women-agreement-
- <sup>101</sup> Senate Armed Services Committee, Hearing on U.S. Pacific Command and U.S. Forces Korea, written testimony of General Curtis M. Scaparrotti, February 23, 2016, 11. https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Scaparrotti\_02-23-16.pdf; Bruce Klingner, "Backgrounder: South Korea Needs THAAD Missile Defense," Heritage Foundation, June 12, 2015, 6-8. http://thf\_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2015/pdf/BG3024.pdf.
- 102 Korean Broadcasting System (KBS), "Changes Taking Place in Korea-China Relations with Launch of New Moon Jae-in Administration," May 22, 2017. http://world.kbs.co.kr/english/program/program\_economyplus\_detail.htm?no=6086.
- 103 Kim Jiyoon, John J. Lee, and Kang Chungku, "Changing Tides: THAAD and Shifting Korean Public Opinion toward the United States and China," Asan Institute for Policy Studies, March 20, 2017. http://en.asaninst.org/contents/changing-tides-thaad-and-shifting-koreanpublic-opinion-toward-the-united-states-and-china/.
- 104 Lee Sook-jung (President of the ROK East Asia Institute) and Chun Chae-sung (Chair of the Asia Security Initiative Research Center at the ROK East Asia Institute), meeting with Commission, Seoul, South Korea, May 22, 2017.